POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 14 November 2012 

Present:  
K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, J French, A Munro, S Waterston, D West and J Weir

In Attendance:
Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, Cllrs. I Baxter, and D Milligan

Apologies:
F Warner, Cllr. B Constable

1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair said it had been a busy time since the last meeting. The shopkeepers at Hopefield had raised an issue regarding the roadwork’s associated with the building of the new Lasswade High School. The roadworks were making it very difficult for residents from the Bonnyrigg side of the community to access the shops. A phone call to the Council had quickly resolved the problem.
1.2 
Chair & MF had laid a wreath at the Remembrance Day service in Polton Village, whilst FW had laid a wreath at the service in Lasswade.
1.3
The Chair referred to the plaque, which had been removed from the memorial in Polton Village. The plaque had now been replaced thanks to the considerable efforts of James Kinch of Midlothian Council, who had been able to research details of the plaque and arrange a replacement.

1.4
The Chair referred to the recent meeting arranged by the Midlothian Council about the Community Council Scheme for the Future, published by the Scottish Government.

The meeting addressed the following: -

Vision for Midlothian

Future Relationships with Community Councils

Federations Vision for a closer working relationship

Community Council Scheme for the future Overview and Key Components

Issues discussed included the possible merger of some Community Councils, election and training of members, involvement of younger people and funding. The Chair said we would wait and see what comes from the recommendations.

2.    Minutes of meeting of 12 September 2012 and Matters Arising

2.1   
The Apologies should read D West and not D Weir.

2.2
Item 6.1 - SW asked about the toilets at Hawthornden Primary School. Cllr IB said repairs had been scheduled for the October holiday break.

2.3
KF asked if there was information available on the increase in recycling following the introduction of the blue bins. Cllr DM said results would be made available when the first quarter’s information is known.

2.4
Item 6.6 - The Chair asked about the televising of Midlothian Council meetings. Cllr IB said the proposal was rejected but the plan is to produce a podcast of proceedings.

2.5
Item 6.3 - Cllr IB confirmed arrangements are in hand to replace the rubber speed bumps in Polton Road West, which will straddle the full width of the road.

2.6
Item 7.1 – No further information was available regarding the article in the Advertiser entitled “Boost for Gas”

2.7   
The minutes were approved.  Proposed by JW and seconded by SW.

3.    Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 14 November 2012:

            B/F                                                                   Bank                       Cash

                                                                                   278.58                    14.00

            Expenditure:

            Nil

            Income:   

            Bank Interest         



    0.03

            Account as at 14 November 2012                 278.61  
14.00

            Total Bank & Cash                                         292.61

3.2       The Chair intimated that a request had been received from the Bonnyrigg Christmas Lights Committee for a donation towards the cost of this years lights. It was proposed that the donation should be the same as last year - £200. The members agreed this.


4.    Secretary’s Report
4.1
The Chair advised that Midlothian Council are paying Liability Insurance for all Community Councils. This is being arranged via Highland Council.

4.2
The Chair advised that the AGM of Recording Angels would take place on 22 November 2012 at Loanhead Library.

4.3
The Chair advised that the next meeting of the Planning Committee is scheduled for 20th November 2012. An application has yet to be received regarding a possible housing development adjacent to Polton Road Industrial Estate. The proposed site is within the Green Belt.

5.    Police Report

5.1
Crime Statistics for Bonnyrigg & Lasswade - October 2012

Total Crimes Recorded: 42

Total Crimes Solved:  14
33.33 % solvency
This YTD 40.75 %
 
Last YTD 40.82 %

October break down as follows

Received

Solved

Violent Crime




1
                       
      1

Sexual Crime




       2

      
      2


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                  21   

      2      

Vandalism



      
      12
       

      2
      

Other Crime


   
       
       6 


      7

There have been 279 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of October.

Since the beginning of October 2012, we have seen a steady increase in Domestic Housebreakings across both East and Midlothian, which are being committed during the daytime or early evenings.

On all of the occasions, entry has been gained by force and the stolen property has been predominately small items ranging from laptops, games consoles, I-pads etc, to expensive jewellery and cash. The stolen property will be small enough to carry in a bag, or just on a person. Of note, from all the housebreakings so far, no televisions have been reported stolen.

It is requested that in the lead up to Christmas, members of the Community are especially vigilant to any suspicious persons or vehicles and report this to Police and also that you make your own home security a priority.  PC Hutchison can carry out Crime Prevention Surveys at Domestic properties and our Community Safety Department can do the same for Business properties.

5.2
Incidents of Note in Bonnyrigg
·  At some time between 1030hrs on 6/10/12 and 1145hrs on 7/10/12 the complainer from an address in High Street Bonnyrigg secured her house using the true key and left with all internal doors closed. On returning she saw that a window in her back door had been smashed and all drawers within the home address emptied and cash in excess of £200 stolen along with a Sony Laptop. Door to door carried out with a negative result. 

· About 0130hrs on 10/10/2012 the complainer from Hawthornden Avenue was in bed when she has been wakened by a bang from the front of her property. A further bang caused her to get out of bed where she discovered that her car windscreen had been smashed. Further enquiries to be made. 

· Sometime between 1930hrs and 2240hrs on 12/10/10, 3 males and 2 females were having a sexual liaison at the side of Bonnyrigg leisure Centre when one of the males can clearly be seen on CCTV throwing a paving stone at one window, smashing it and causing the window either side to crack. This male has been identified and the circumstances reported

· During the night of 28/10/12 persons unknown have entered an insecure Garden Shed in Cameron Crescent and stolen 2 BMX stunt bikes. The 1st one is described as being bright orange, ‘We the people’ make, Trust Model valued at £400. The 2nd one is a black Premium Subway model valued at £200. During the same time an insecure Garden Shed was entered in Pentland Road and a red coloured petrol lawnmower was stolen. Another Garden Shed in Pentland Road had its padlock removed and an orange lawnmower stolen. Finally another insecure Garden Shed in Skeltiemuir Avenue was entered and a cycle helmet and gloves were stolen.

Although fitting a good lock will deter a determined thief it will not necessarily stop him/her getting access. Lothian and Borders Police have shed alarms for sale at £10 each, they are battery operated and simple to install. Community Officers are also available to carry out a Crime prevention survey free of charge and at a time suitable to you. (Word on the street is that B & Q have similar alarms that are on sale at under £6, if over 60yrs you get a further discount on any Wednesday!)

Some of the above property has been recovered and police are following a positive line of enquiry.

· Throughout the month two cars have been seized for not being insured, their drivers charged and reported for this, 2 drivers charged with using their mobile phones whilst driving, 1 charged with driving 42mph in a 30mph zone and 4 drivers issued with a Formal warning after driving dangerously and inconsiderately.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Officer or Bonnyrigg Police Station.

PC 3912E Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell   E-mail  EDivCBOPKGroup@lbp.pnn.police.uk Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.      Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr IB said he had raised the issue of the manned school crossing on Polton Road West at the bus stop adjacent to the junction with Polton Bank. He had previously suggested it be moved as a manned crossing to the first bus stop on Polton Road West. Unfortunately there are insufficient funds to implement this.

6.2
Cllr IB said he had looked at the erosion of one of the paths at Springfield Mill site. He asked Mr & Mrs Cunningham if they could provide a photo of the other area they had referred to at the previous meeting

6.3
Cllr IB said the official opening of Burnbrae Primary School would take place on 22nd November.
 
6.4
 Cllr IB referred to land that is for sale near to Springfield Farm. Consideration is being given to establishing a community-based charity, providing various facilities, including a woodland educational facility, a local centre producing mushrooms and other food. This would be a small-scale venture, and whilst it is early days he was hopeful the venture would come to fruition. 

6.5
JW referred to the route to Burnbrae Primary School from Rosewell Road. This path has not been constructed, and children are now using the path to get to the new school. Cllr. DM said are land ownership issues associated with this area. Cllr IB said he would follow this up.
 
6.6
DW asked about the future use of the Hopefield PS site. Cllr IB said the Council were examining a number of sites including the Hopefield as possible sites for Council housing.
 

6.7
SW asked about the Gourlaw Fund. Cllr IB said a meeting had taken place recently when a number of requests were considered and recommendations were passed to the General Purposes Committee for approval.

Cllr DM said he was not a member of the Gourlaw Committee, but he was concerned at the inclusion of requests from Whitehill Welfare FC from Rosewell, which was not part of the coal haul route. Cllr DM added that Bonnyrigg Rose had been castigated for its actions relating to funds awarded from the Gourlaw Fund. Whilst the administration and allocation of funds has been revised he felt that lessons from the past have not been learned.

Cllr IB said the coal route is the Distributor Road. The inclusion of the request from Whitehill Welfare was deemed to meet the criteria for awards by the Director of Corporate Resources. The problem with the award made to Bonnyrigg Rose was that it was not used for what was requested.
 

6.8
The Chair asked about the proposed skate park in King George V Park. Cllr DM said this would proceed on the basis of matched funding of £40,000 from Sports Scotland. The application has been submitted and he hoped construction of the skate park would commence early in the New Year
 

6.9
 Cllr DM referring to the opening of Burnbrae PS said in his opinion the Council Leader should have been invited to open the school, and not the Council Member with responsibility for Education.

6.10
Cllr DM said consultation is ongoing regarding a bowling green on the Hopefield Estate to replace the one at Poltonhall. The existing green will be retained until the new green is ready. 

6.11
Cllr DM said the new high school was progressing well and is on schedule.

6.12
Cllr DM spoke at length about his concerns at the direction the Council is following. There are still no figures available for discussion relating to next year’s budget. There is a £5.2m spending gap, with only £1.8m of possible savings identified. With a possible overspend of £2.5m this year Cllr DM said he foresees serious problems ahead.

Continuing Cllr DM said the Administration has introduced a no redundancy policy without consultation. The trade unions are opposed to a no redundancy policy, and its introduction will result in cuts to public services. Cllr DM said changes to welfare payments next April should have resulted in staff reductions, but because of the new policy this can’t happen. Hard decisions need to be taken as we could find ourselves in a position of having no money to provide services.

6.13
JF asked about the situation within Education now that East Lothian had withdrawn from the planned merger. Cllr DM said that the Director had been appointed but his position had now changed following the withdrawal of East Lothian. The Head of Service position also needs to be re-advertised. Cllr DM added that a number of things have happened which were outside the control of the Administration but he was concerned at the lack of action to resolve the situation.
7.     Any Other Business

7.1
SW said he had been asked about the provision of a bus service for the Chesters area.  Cllr DM said this was a matter for Lothian Buses.       
Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 12 December 2012. 
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